Vol.9(2), pp. 15-30, April 2018 DOI: 10.5897/IJPDS2018.0318 Article Number: 1772B2C57007

ISSN 2141-6621 Copyright © 2018

Author(s) retain the copyright of this article http://www.academicjournals.org/IJPDS



## International Journal of Peace and Development Studies

Full Length Research Paper

# Security, peace and development: Unpacking discursive constructions of wartime rape and sexual violence in Syria

#### Stacy Banwell

School of Law, Faculty of Architecture, Computing and Humanities. University of Greenwich, London, United Kingdom.

Recieved 5 February, 2018; Accepted 11 April, 2018

The 'rape-as-a-weapon' of war narrative has been particularly influential in the securitization of sexual violence. Drawing upon ideas about the fetishization of Conflict-Related Sexual Violence (CRSV), this article unpacks the language used within this security paradigm. Using an original case study, discourse analysis is used to unpack how policymakers, activists and the news media construct a 'truth' about rape and sexual violence committed in Syria. It is argued that the international political economy of this conflict is being obscured by a biopolitical security agenda that prioritizes CRSV. The foreign policy implications of this security narrative are reviewed within the broader context of International Peace and Development. Using secondary data analysis, this study examines how gendered dimensions of the Syrian conflict interact with global economic and local state/military practices to; reinforce existing patterns of violence against women and girls and expose them to new forms of gender-based violence. Analyzing concepts such as 'rape-as-a-weapon of war' and terms such as 'widespread' and 'systematic', findings suggest that the selective focus on wartime rape and sexual violence in Syria, particularly by extremist groups, precludes an understanding of the complexities of conflict violence and impedes efforts to eliminate it

**Key words:** Biopolitics, conflict-related sexual violence, discourse analysis, rape-as-a-weapon of war, securitization, Syria, peace and development.

#### INTRODUCTION

"It is a myth that rape is an inevitable part of conflict." This is a statement that was made by Angelina Jolie (UN special envoy) at the Global Summit to end Sexual Violence in Conflict (Jolie, 2014). This statement can be placed within existing research and policy discourse that

tell us two things:

- (1) Wartime rape and sexual violence are politicized and prioritized within International Security (IS) and
- (2) Women (and children) are singled out as particularly

E-mail: bs80@gre.ac.uk.

Author(s) agree that this article remain permanently open access under the terms of the <u>Creative Commons Attribution</u> License 4.0 International License

at risk of such violence (Aoláin, 2016; George and Shepherd, 2016; Puechguirbal, 2010; Shepherd, 2015; United Nations Security Council Resolutions UNSCR 2008, 2009, 2010 and 2013. See also the special issue of International Political Science Review that examines the localization and implementation of the Women, Peace and Security agenda). This two-part message is produced in numerous media, policy and advocacy materials. That wartime rape and sexual violence are considered a threat to global peace and security is not new: UNSCR 1820 (2008) identifies rape and sexual violence during armed conflict as a war crime and a threat to the safety of civilians as well as international peace and security. What is new is the characterization of this violence as reaching a new juncture typified by catastrophic new trends of extremist groups using such violence as a tactic of terror (UN Security Council, 2015). In addition to unpacking the language of this security framework, this article draws attention to recent accounts that sensationalize and objectify war crimes perpetrated by terrorist 'others' in Syria.

Inspired bv poststructural and postcolonial perspectives, feminist scholarship within International Relations (IR) has drawn attention to structural inequalities and divisions between the Global North and the Global South (Agathangelou and Turcotte, 2015; Doty, 1996; McKinnon, 2016; Mohanty, 1988; Olivius, 2016a, 2016b; Saleh, 2016; Spivak, 1988; Steans, 2013). This work has highlighted the inherent ethnocentrism and "occidentalism" (Brunner, 2016, p.383) within hegemonic (read western) discourses and knowledge production more generally - around peace, development and global security. As we have seen in both the US-led interventions in Iraq and Afghanistan, the ostensible rescue narrative of "white men saving brown women from brown men" (Spivak, 1988, p.92) was, on closer inspection, part of a US orientalist pursuit to remasculinise the American empire following the attacks of 9/11 (Banwell, 2015).

Both projects had disastrous consequences for civilians in these countries. Relying on similar western foreign policy rhetoric, based on narrow accounts of sexual violence; particularly when committed by extremist groups (however horrific) would be equally shortsighted. A more measured and nuanced account will address the range of violence (both interpersonal and structural) committed during this conflict. It is worth noting at the outset that this work is not suggesting that victims' accounts of rape and sexual violence are not credible or that this topic is not worthy of attention. The goal of this study is to address the implications of disproportionality focusing on rape and sexual violence.

#### Objectives of the study

The problem, as identified earlier, is the securitization of rape and sexual violence. Using a case study analysis of the on-going conflict in Syria, this article engages in a poststructural analysis of the language used when discussing rape and sexual violence within global policy, advocacy and news media. The approach taken in this piece moves beyond an analysis that simply focuses on UN policy and practice. This study includes the work of the UK government's Preventing Sexual Violence in Conflict Initiative (PSVI) (crated by William Hague and Angelina Jolie) and statements made at the Global Summit to end Sexual Violence in Conflict. Drawing upon discursive representations of sexual violence perpetrated against civilians in Syria - in particular women and girls, as this forms the basis of most reports on this subject - this article analyses how the international political economy (PE) of this conflict has been obscured by a securitization agenda that prioritizes rape and sexual violence. Briefly, a key element of the feminist PE method is the emphasis it places on the local and global contexts in which violence (particularly violence against women and girls VAWG) occurs. By addressing structural forms of inequality and violence, it broadens what is meant by violence and abuse.

Meger's (2016b) work on the fetishization of conflictrelated sexual violence (CRSV) is based on the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) (see also Mertens and Pardy, 2017). At the end of her discussion she warns that this tendency - to rely on media and policy reports that sensationalize and objectify sexual violence within a particular security framework - is being played out in accounts of atrocities perpetrated in ISIScontrolled areas of the Middle East. To date no research examining this phenomenon in the context of Syria exists. Whilst Meger (2016a, 2016b) refers to the implications of the fetishization of CRSV for aid and policy regimes in the DRC, a detailed analysis and concrete examples are missing from her work. This piece provides specific and detailed examples of how this securitization agenda informs how funds are mobilized; focusing on aid and resource distribution in Syria.

While there is no denying that the crimes being committed against civilians in Syria are serious and require international attention and humanitarian aid, a number of writers are concerned about the selective focus on rape at the expense of other forms of atrocities perpetrated in Syria (Alsaba and Kapilashrami, 2016; Crawford et al., 2014; Meger 2016a, 2016b. For selective reporting of wartime rape more generally see Cohen et al., 2013, Hirschauer, 2014). Chulov (2017) cites an Amnesty International report claiming that 13,000 of Bashar al-Assad opponents were secretly hanged in Saydnay prison in Syria. In addition, we are informed that thousands more died through torture and starvation in the prison. Despite news reports such as this - which draw attention to the range of atrocities committed in war zones - Crawford et al. (2014) argue that, on the whole, media narratives follow a typical pattern: "they are selective and sensationalist; they obscure deeper understandings about patterns of

wartime sexual violence; and they are laden with false assumptions about the causes of conflict rape".

To elaborate, the problem with such reporting is that over-estimating the problem can mean that accurately reported levels of wartime rape seem minor by comparison; it also, as they point out, marginalizes other forms of wartime sexual violence, as well as other forms of violence and Gender-based Violence (GBV) (Crawford et al., 2014). As Alsaba and Kapilashrami (2016) point out - with specific reference to women - the spectrum of violence Syrian women and girls have been subjected to is wide-ranging. Indeed, in the context of a patriarchal society, women's increased participation in public life (resulting from the absence of their husbands due to the conflict) leaves them vulnerable to abuse and exploitation (Human Rights Watch (HRW), 2014; UNHCR, 2015; Women's International League for Peace and Freedom (WILPF), 2016). This includes: kidnapping and abduction to extract information (FIDH, 2012; WILPF, 2016); forced recruitment by Kurdish militias (WILPF, 2016); forced detention (FIDH, 2012) and, the forced disappearance and detention of female political activist, including female members of families of male activists (HRW, 2014; WILPF, 2016).

The Syrian government also detained women in order to trade them for the weapons of armed opposition groups (WILPF, 2016). Women have also been executed, tortured and enslaved; denied access to fair trials and, denied access to healthcare (Alsaba and Kapilashrami, 2016; Universal Periodic Review, 2016). The deliberate targeting of schools also has implications for GBV. The Syrian Network for Human Rights reports that 1000 schools were turned into detention and torture centers (WILPF, 2016). This, and the use of explosive weapons in civilian populated areas, compromises girls' access to education and leads to other abuses including early and forced marriage as fathers force their daughters to marry. This is done in order to provide their daughters with economic stability (WILPF, 2016). Indeed, there are many reports of early and forced marriage being used to alleviate extreme poverty among Syrian girls (Human Rights Council, 2016; Inter-agency, 2013; The Freedom Fund, 2016; Spencer et al., 2015). A more detailed discussion will follow.

With regards to boys and men, research conducted by ABAAD, in conjunction with UNICEF (2013) found that they too are victims of GBV in Syria or in their new host communities. This includes domestic violence; harassment based on gender; and, forced and early labor. Due to patriarchal understandings of men's roles as economic providers, forcing young boys into work is considered a form of GBV. In addition, siege and starvation are used as weapons against civilians by both the Syrian government and opposition-armed groups (WILPF, 2016). These examples underscore the complexity of the PE of violence in Syria.

In terms of the erasure of other more common and

complex patterns of violence perpetrated during this conflict, of particular note are western accounts of the abduction, imprisonment and raping of Yazidi women by ISIS (Crawford et al., 2014). This disproportionate focus rape and sexual violence, particularly when carried out by extremist groups, can overshadow less visible forms of violence. Moreover, focusing on ISIS obscures the multiplicity of actors and ideologies that are caught up in the conflict.

Siddigui (2014) has written about the tendency to single out these attacks by ISIS as barbaric examples of ethnic sexual slavery. It is argued here that such accounts are in danger of invoking both orientalist and ethnocentric interpretations. There is no denying that these stories are disturbing, and yet - aside from the fact that they are not unique - they reproduce a particular western narrative: "forces of evil in the Middle East are using rape as a weapon in terror campaigns against natural allies of "the West" (Crawford et al., 2014). These issues will be dealt with in more detail in due course. Indeed, focusing on the behavior of combatant's means that intimate partner sexual violence - estimated to be far higher than sexual violence committed by non-civilians - receives less attention (Meger, 2016b; Spencer et al. 2015).

As the conflict intensifies, and frustration levels increase, incidents of domestic violence (DV) have risen (Sami et al., 2013; The International Rescue Committee (IRC), 2013). The WILF (2016) reports that individual small arms, which have proliferated since the beginning of the crisis, pose a great threat to this growing trend in DV, particularly in environments that are characterized by tension and external pressures. The presence of these small arms within the home dramatically increases the likelihood of intimate partner violence resulting in murder (WILPF, 2016).

In addition to these criticisms, reports can also be accused of reproducing heteronormative understandings of victimization. They almost exclusively focus on heterosexual women, obscuring the experiences of males and LGBTI victims (Crawford et al., 2014). It is worth noting that the Special Representative of the Secretary General on Sexual Violence in Conflict (SRSG-SVC), Zainab Hawa Bangura, does acknowledge that boys and men have also been victims of CRSV in Syria, and that individuals are targeted based on their sexuality. Similarly, the 2016 Universal Periodic Review of the Syrian Republic notes that victims of 'honor' killings also include LGBT individuals.

Despite these few exceptions, the selective focus on heterosexual female victims speaks to Butler's (1990) concept of gender intelligibility. Her thesis is that bodies do not exist in their own right, but come into being through performing accepted standards of gender intelligibility: "persons' only become intelligible through becoming gendered in conformity with recognizable standards of gender intelligibility" (Butler, 1990, p.16). Hetero-sexual females, by performing accepted standards of femaleness, are afforded public

concern and attention. Furthermore, treating female victims as a homogenous group is also problematic. As Alsaba and Kapilashrami (2016) point out, during ISIS' reign, while all women living under ISIS-controlled areas faced 'punishments' if they violated the regulatory codes laid down by the group (HRW, 2014; Spencer et al., 2015), empirical analyses place different women (heads of household and unmarried women and girls) at more risk than others. Writers have highlighted the problems with such representations that universalize the experiences of women (Puechguirbal, 2010; Wilcox, Indeed, poststructural and postcolonial perspectives require that we pursue an intersectional analysis that resists the production of the Third-World-Woman as a monolithic subject (Mohanty, 1988). As we know, inequality and discrimination cut across numerous structural constraints that include, but are not limited to, gender, race, class, clan, caste religion, ethnicity and sexual orientation.

The article begins with a brief overview of the conflict in Syria, before outlining the methodology used in this piece: discourse analysis. This is followed by a review of the literature on CRSV. Drawing on secondary data sources - policy reports, news media and global advocacy - the article analyses the securitization of rape and sexual violence in Syria. It does so by engaging with poststructural feminist perspectives. Particular attention will also be paid to orientalist and ethnocentric interpretations of sexual violence committed by ISIS.

On a broader level, these discursive representations are examined within the context of the international PE of GBV in Syria and the gendered coping strategies employed by civilians as a result. Setting this analysis apart from previous work in this area, this study asks: how do gendered dimensions of the Syrian conflict interact with macro-level economic changes; state-level policy changes (neoliberalism); and, local state, military and militia activities to:

- (1) Reinforce existing patterns of violence against women and girls (VAWG) and
- (2) Expose women to new forms of GBV?

#### Case study: Syria

Detailed information regarding the origins, nature and current state of the conflict in Syria are provided in the United Nations (UN) General Assembly reports: *The Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic* (hereafter UN commission). What follows, for the purposes of this piece, is a brief overview of the conflict. In 2017 the crisis in Syria reached its sixth year. Despite Russian-sponsored peace talks in Sochi in January 2018, the conflict in Syria continues as illustrated by the recent confrontations between Israel, Syria and Iran.

The UN Office for the Coordination of Humanitarian

Affairs notes that civilians continue to bear the brunt of the conflict. It estimates that 13.1 million people in Syria require humanitarian assistance. Compounding the situation further, many (3 million) remain trapped in besieged or hard to reach parts of the country. More than half the population has fled their homes, and many have been displaced numerous times. Ian Black cites research carried out by The Syrian Centre for Policy Research (SCPR) that places the death toll at 470,000 in 2015 with 11.5% of the population having either been injured or killed (Black, 2016). The Syrian Network For Human Rights (SNHR) reports that 16,913 civilians were killed during 2016.

The following war crimes have been committed in Syria: murder, torture, rape and enforced disappearances (UN General Assembly, 2013). Men are the primary civilian victims of enforced disappearance, torture and unlawful killing (UN commission, 2015b). In particular, ISIS have been accused of waging a campaign of terror against the civilian population, using public executions and amputations to punish those who do not obey their rules. This includes men, women and children (UN commission, 2015a). Both the Syrian government and ISIS have used toxic chemical weapons. Hospitals and medical facilities have been deliberately targeted. This impedes civilians' access to basic requirements such as food and water (UN General Assembly, 2016).

Inspired by the Arab Spring pro-democracy demonstrations that took place in the southern city of Deraa in 2011, what began as peaceful protests against the government soon escalated into violent confrontation between government forces and armed opposition groups. The complexity of the conflict is attributed to the diversity of the actors involved. According to the US Defence Intelligence Agency there are as many as 1,200 different rebel groups opposing President Assad and the government's army (Schmitt and Mazzetti, 2013). These include groups of rebel fighters, political parties who oppose Assad, and those living in exile that are banned from the country (see O' Bagy 2013 for a more detailed discussion).

Regional and international interventions for both sides of the conflict - in the form of military (arms), financial, material (oil) and political support - have complicated things even further. Opposition forces in Syria received regional support from Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Kuwait and Turkey (Gupta, 2016; Richani, 2016). Billions of dollars have been spent by Qatar, Saudi Arabia and Kuwait arming opposition groups, while Turkey supports Islamic groups (ISIS and the Al Nusra Front) who were vying for control of the border-crossing points between Syria and Turkey. It is within these cross-border points that the exchange of stolen goods, money laundering and arms sales have been taking place (Richani, 2016). Turkey has also been used for recruitment and rearmament purposes. As noted by Abboud (2017), the war economy in Syria has facilitated the rise of a new conflict elite. And while these actors do not directly

control militias or armed groups, their financial involvement – specifically transactions and payments that secure the flow of goods and materials into regime areas - contributes to the continuation of the conflict.

International support for those opposing Assad comes from the UK, France and the US. Regional support for the Syrian government comes from Shia militias, including Hezbollah as well as Iraqi and Iranian militias. International support is provided by Russia (Gupta, 2016. See Richani 2016 for a more detailed breakdown of how these various actors have funded opposition groups in Syria). From September 2015 Russia was directly involved in the war. In addition to soldiers on the ground, Russia has carried out airstrikes against opposition groups (Beauchamp, 2017). This complex network of external actors, and their direct role in facilitating and maintaining the conflict, transformed this into a proxy war (Alsaba and Kapilashrami, 2016).

Extremist Jihadist groups, ISIS and the Al Nusra Front (now referred to as Hayat Tahrir al Sham HTS), took advantage of these warring divisions, thus adding a further dimension to the war (Richani, 2016; Shaheen, 2017). In early 2014 Islamic State - known then as IS began taking over large parts of Iraq. Seizing upon the chaos in Syria they then gained land and power in the Eastern part of the country. As a result Assad and his forces, along with various rebel groups, found themselves fighting a separate conflict against IS. Despite their initial stronghold in Northern and Eastern parts of Syria, IS - now renamed Islamic State of Iraq and Syria (ISIS) - faced resistance from government forces, rebel groups and Kurdish groups. They were also subjected to air strikes from Russia and a US-led multinational coalition. In October 2017 ISIS were defeated in Ragga. However, the extremist Al-Qaedalinked group, HTS, who have gained full control of Idlib province (Cockburn, 2017), are currently using 'reradicalization' programmes to recruit fighters from rival extremist groups to mount jihadist attacks (Browne, 2018).

#### **MATERIALS AND METHODS**

In her analyses of North-South relations Doty (1996, p. 2) argues that such relations are "implicated in the production of meanings and identities." Specifically, her work examines how the [Global] South is represented by the [Global] North. By representation she means "the ways in which the South has been discursively represented by policy makers, scholars, journalists and others in the North" (Doty, 1996, p. 2).

The discourses that emerge do "...not refer to the 'truth' and 'knowledge' that the North has discovered and accumulated about the South, but rather the ways in which regimes of 'truth' and 'knowledge' have been produced" (Doty, 1996, p. 2). Following Doty (1996), Shepherd (2015) and Olivius (2016a) this piece employs discourse analysis to reveal the "political implications of dominant discursive constructions" (Olivius, 2016a, p. 57). It sought to identify the ways in which knowledge is produced, structured and then legitimized within security practices and institutions.

As Olivius (2016a, p. 57) points out, discourses not only

comprise language, they are also "embedded in institutions, technical processes, and general ways of working or behaving in a particular context." The work of discourse analysis, Shepherd (2015, p. 890) argues, is to reveal the process through which 'things' - be they "...concepts, organizations, objects or, indeed, subjects - become meaningful." In this vein Doty is interested in how meanings are produced, naturalized and attached to different social subjects and objects (here political/securitized subjects are added to the list). This allows us to question how power is produced, is productive and maintained. The feminist critique of the securitization of CRSV, through a poststrucural lens, is well established and will not be repeated here (Hansen, 2015; Steans, 2013).

Utilizing this method, this study explores how rape and sexual violence in Syria have been discursively represented by policymakers, activists and the news media; thereby producing a 'truth' about this conflict that has implications for global peace and development. This piece will analyze how concepts such as 'rapeas-a-weapon of war/weapon of terror' and terms such as 'widespread' and 'systematic' are discursively constructed. With regards to the latter two, this study is interested in how such terminology informs the global security agenda, not with how these terms inform international law or criminal prosecutions. In terms of the securitization of CRSV more broadly, and with specific reference to Syria, the following materials will be analyzed: UN policy reports; UNSCRs that address CRSV; news media; statements made by Angelina Jolie, William Hague, John Kerry and the SRSG-SVC; and, global advocacy. This includes the Stop Rape Now: UN Action against Sexual Violence in Conflict campaign (hereafter UN Action), the Women's Media Centre (WMC) and the PSVI.

In terms of the method of analysis, it is useful to draw upon a Foucauldian interpretation of power. From this point of view, power is not considered a possession; rather it is an economy that is dispersed throughout society, in practices, institutions and technologies (Foucault, 1978, 1977). For Foucault, knowledge is inseparable from power. Inspired by Foucault's work (1978) on biopower and biopolitics, Wilcox (2015, p. 17) argues that contemporary practices of violence are constituted with reference to biopower. Biopolitical violence sees bodies as either populations that must be eliminated or, populations that must be protected. Put simply, biopolitical practices of security are concerned with preserving certain human bodies whilst dealing death and destruction to others.

Drawing upon Butler's work on embodiment, Wilcox (2015) aims to challenge scholars of IR and IS to rethink political subjects in terms of their embodiment. Bodies, she argues, are not pre-political; they come into being through practices of international war and security. Unlike Butler's work on gender and embodiment, where there is a structure that regulates the behavior of individuals, Wilcox argues that: "the power to produce bodies as political subjects is more diffuse" (Wilcox, 2015, p. 10-11). Here political interactions that produce bodies and subjects take place within different power structures and dynamics.

To elaborate, for Butler (1990, p.25) "gender proves to be performative – that is, constituting the identity it is purported to be." This reiterative and citational performance is shaped by discourse. Discourses outline the norms by which a person becomes viable. These norms (relating here to gender and sex) qualify "a body for life within the domain of cultural intelligibility" (Butler, 1993, p. 2). Applying this thinking to IR, Wilcox (2015) points out that humans, then, are not only vulnerable to violence through their natural bodies: "they also are vulnerable because they exist only in and through their constitution in a social and political world" (Wilcox, 2015, p.167).

Put simply, discourses of human security, in the context of biopolitics, decide which bodies need to be rescued and kept alive (Wilcox, 2015). The goal here is to examine how discursive practices have the power to create particular forms of knowledge

about rape and sexual violence in Syria which, in turn, informs biopoltical practices of violence and global security.

#### LITERATURE REVIEW

#### **CRSV**

The term 'conflict-related sexual violence' is used throughout the 2015 UN Security Council report of the Secretary General. It encompasses the following:

[R]ape, sexual slavery, forced prostitution, forced pregnancy, enforced sterilization and other forms of sexual violence of comparable gravity perpetrated against women, men, girls or boys that is linked, directly or indirectly (temporally, geographically or causally) to a conflict.

Sexual violence is defined by the United Nations Commission of Human Rights (cited by Merger, 2016a, p. 3) as:

[A]ny violence, physical or psychological, carried out through sexual means or by targeting sexuality. This includes rape and attempted rape, forced nudity, sexual mutilation, sexual assault, sexual slavery, sexual torture, forced pregnancy, sexual trafficking, and forcing a person to perform sexual acts.

These definitions provided above should orient the reader to the multiple dimensions to sexual violence during war and the diverse behaviors it encompasses. Yet, as discussed above, both media and policy reports tend to either focus on rape at the expense of other forms of CRSV or, CRSV at the expense of other forms of conflict violence. This creates a hierarchy of victimization, placing rape and sexual violence above all other types of violence. A vast body of scholarship exists highlighting the nuances of CRSV, both in terms of the form it takes and the individuals it targets (Baaz and Stern, 2013; Henry, 2016, 2014; Hirschauer, 2014; Leatherman, 2011; Wood, 2014, 2009).

In her review of 140 scholarly articles Skjelsbæk (2001) comes to the conclusion that the relationship between sexual violence and war is best conceptualized within a social constructionist paradigm. This approach considers not only why women generally are targeted during war, but also why specific groups of women (depending on their ethnic, religious or political background) are at a higher risk of victimization. Her model also accounts for why men are targeted. Skjelsbæk (2001, p. 226-227) identifies the strategic effects of rape as:

- (1) Reaffirming militaristic masculinity (focus is on the perpetrator);
- (2) Attacking the religious/political/ethnic identity of the female (focus is on the victim); and,
- (3) Masculinizing and empowering perpetrators by feminizing the male and/or female victim (focus is on the symbolic interaction between perpetrator and victim).

Space will not permit a more in-depth review of the literature on this topic. Here a brief outline of the two main schools of thought is provided. The first views sexual violence as a by-product of war/armed conflict – an inevitable aspect of warfare (Baaz and Stern, 2013; Cohen et al., 2013; Davies and True, 2015; Fogelman, 2012; Schneider et al., 2015; Wood, 2014). Within this paradigm, CRSV is facilitated by economic, political and gendered conditions and is used to fulfill individual or collective desires.

Conversely, advocates of 'the weapon of war' narrative emphasize the strategic/tactical purpose of this violence (Askin, 2003; Buss, 2009; Card, 1996; Leatherman, 2011; Mackenzie, 2010). Here wartime rape and sexual violence are central to a

regime or policy directive (Waller, 2012). Wartime rape, in cases of ethnic cleansing and genocide, can be used as an ethnomarker and may serve as an attack on the nations' culture of women (Cohn, 2013; Lentin, 1999). And whilst some writers have provided a more critical review of this narrative (Crawford, 2013; Kirby, 2012; Skjelsbæk, 2001), ultimately this rape-as-a-weapon of war paradigm – utilized in large part by both media and policy documents – results in all incidents and types of sexual violence being dealt with under the same security measure (Meger, 2016a). This homogenized view of sexual violence – and its securitization – leads to its fetishisation (Meger, 2016a).

Following on from this it will come as no surprise that sexual violence features in at least 13 Security Council Resolutions passed since 2000. Yet, this policy discourse ignores the gendered socio-economic and socio-political inequalities that shape a persons (mainly women) vulnerability to violence in these settings (True, 2010). Furthermore, as Meger (2016a) points out, CRSV receives more attention than nuclear and biological weapons, terrorism and arms proliferation. To paraphrase Hirschauer (2014, p. 5-6): securitization is the process where a social problem adopts a distinctive security character. This is then validated through a specific existential threat component. Securitization actors - the state, international bodies, nongovernmental organizations (NGOs) and the media - are responsible for identifying which groups are existentially threatened by this particular security problem. In this instance, securitization applies an existential threat component to rape and sexual violence. This threat is legitimized through global policy, advocacy and media representations that convince its audience (international institutions, donors and funding bodies) that exceptional and extraordinary measures are required to eliminate this threat.

In her work on the securitization of CRSV, Meger (2016a, 2016b) draws upon Marx's (1867) concept of the commodity fetish to fully explain this phenomenon. The fetishisation of CRSV happens in three phases: first, sexual violence becomes homogenized as a discrete thing, thus it is decontextualized from local/global power relations. By identifying sexual violence as the most dangerous form of violence, it is removed from the continuum of GBV in which it takes place and is generalized across conflict-affected situations (Meger, 2016a). Second, it is objectified within media, policy and advocacy discourses. These inform international security agendas and practices. Third, macrolevel objectification impacts local security actors, perpetrators and victims. This stage is also about convincing the relevant audiences of the need for extraordinary measures to combat CRSV (Meger, 2016b).

In addition to the shortcomings listed above, the securitization of CRSV also obscures the root causes of this violence. To redress this writers propose adopting a PE framework to uncover the origins of CRSV (Alsaba and Kapilashrami, 2016; Davies and True 2015; Meger, 2016a; True 2010, 2012). An international PE approach highlights the linkages between the economic, the social and the political. It demonstrates how VAWG, including CRSV, is facilitated at the macro, meso and micro levels. It moves beyond visible and direct acts of violence and coercion to focus on "the material basis of relationships that govern the distribution and use of resources, benefits, privileges, and authority" (True 2012, p.7). This approach does not treat CRSV as an inevitable aspect of masculinity or war (Meger, 2016a; True, 2012). Rather, it unpacks the particular contexts in which this political violence is deployed. It examines how existing gender inequalities are often exploited and exacerbated during times of conflict, often through the use of CRSW but also GBV.

So whilst CRSV, as True (2012) points out, is a significant element of contemporary conflict, sexual violence cannot be isolated to conflict zones. It occurs during peacetime as well (Baaz and Stern 2013; Leatherman, 2011). Examining "society's hierarchy of gender, ethnicity, political and civil rights" (Davies

and True 2015, p.7) in pre-conflict situations will facilitate a better understanding of how and why rape and sexual violence are used during conflict (Alsaba and Kapilashrami, 2016; Leatherman, 2011).

During the 1980s, war, armed conflict and economic crises plagued the Arab region. As a result Syria experienced a reduction in social spending, which eventually led to the collapse of the economy and the withdrawal of public services and subsidies (Alsaba and Kapilashrami, 2016). In response the government adopted the neoliberal model, transferring the control of the economy from the public to the private sphere (Abboud, 2017; Gobat and Kostial, 2016). Following these macro-level economic and state-level policy changes (from 2000 onwards), poverty and unemployment levels increased (Gobat and Kostial, 2016). These changes not only limited women's access to public life, they also resulted in their greater economic dependence on male members of their families (Alsaba and Kapilashrami, 2016). Indeed, prior to the crisis, the political, social and economic landscape for women was characterized by institutional and structural forms of gender discrimination and injustice (Alsaba and Kapilashrami, 2016; WILPF, 2016). Discriminatory laws, particularly the six personal status laws, legitimized GBV against women and girls. This violence included 'honor' killings, forced and underage marriage, DV, sexual harassment and rape (Alsaba and Kapilashrami, 2016; WILPF, 2016).

The conflict in Syria resulted in a continuation and intensification of GBV against women and girls (see the examples listed above), alongside the emergence of new forms of violence and discrimination attributed to the PE of the conflict (forced prostitution, which is discussed below). However, as True (2012) points out, instead of illuminating the political-economic dimensions of CRSV - whilst at the same time addressing other forms of conflict violence - the international security paradigm obscures them and thus undermines its own efforts to combat this violence. To summarize: A PE approach highlights the shortcomings of the 'securitization' framework one, for its lack of understanding of the root causes of CRSV and, two, for overlooking other forms of GBV that feature in the economy of war/conflict. To illustrate this point an example will be provided. What follows is a discussion of the use of survival sex/forced prostitution by women affected by the crisis in Syria. In Syria, women who engage in survival or transactional sex do so to provide for their families. In this sense they are both agents and victims within this conflict. It is worth noting that this 'decision' is arrived at under conditions of extreme economic and social hardship. The information provided here is based upon empirical research carried out by various NGOs.

As well as involving physical violence GBV encompasses institutional/structural violence. Women's lack of access to employment is considered a form of structural violence. Furthermore, forced prostitution is listed as a form of GBV in the Declaration on the Elimination of VAW. When the formal economy collapses it is replaced by an informal/illicit economy. In war zones these consist of three types: coping, combat, and criminal (Peterson, 2009). Coping economies revolve around survival and the social reproduction of families/households. Combat economies are driven by military objectives, involving the funding of fighters and rebel activities. And criminal economies center on profit-making activities, which include (directly or indirectly) supplying and funding conflict activities (Richani, 2016).

Peterson (2009) claims that coping strategies are gendered (see also Banwell, 2015), and whilst her analysis is based on Iraq, we can apply her thesis to the conflict Syria. In Syria, individuals (mainly men) of the various warring factions have resorted to combat and criminal activities. They engage in activities such as: kidnapping (HRW, 2015; UN General Assembly, 2013; WILPF, 2016); trafficking (Freedman, 2016; The Freedom Fund, 2016; WILPF, 2016); economic and aid blockages (HRW, 2014; UN General Assembly, 2015a);

extraction and smuggling of oil (Gupta, 2016; Richani, 2016); trading in weapons (WILPF, 2016) and, the smuggling of women and girls (Freedman, 2016; Human Rights Council, 2016). Here we see how state, military and militia activities are not confined to rape and sexual violence.

Women, on the other hand, are more likely to resort to coping economies, which, in the case of Syria, involves survival sex. In 2015 following the drought (see Gupta, 2016; Richani, 2016) and increasing engagement with neoliberal policies, poverty levels reached 83.5% in Syria, while extreme poverty was estimated at 69.3% (SCPR, 2015). This is concentrated within the conflict zone. As heads of household (in the absence of their husbands), women are forced or coerced into prostitution or forced to provide sexual favors in exchange for food and shelter for themselves and their children (Amnesty International, 2016; Samai, 2013; Spencer et al., 2015; The Freedom Fund, 2016; UNHCR, 2015). Indeed, restrictions on the rights of female refugees to work in host communities, limits their access to formal employment opportunities forcing them into the informal economy (The Freedom Fund, 2016; UNHCR, 2015). For example, many female refugees resorted to survival sex as a form of income to cover increased living costs (rent and accommodation) in Lebanon (The IRC, 2013). As Anani (2013, p.76) notes, with reference to Syria refugees in Lebanon: "sexual exploitation or non-consensual survival sex occurs when women and girls exchange sexual favors for food or other goods, or money to help pay the rent." This type of GBV is not limited to Syrian refugees fleeing to neighboring regions, research has found that Syrian women who escape to Europe face similar risks (Freedman, 2016). Indeed sex work has become a common survival strategy for women in camps around Calais in France (Freedman, 2016). So whilst forced prostitution is included in the definition of CRSV (UN Security Council, 2015) the current securitization agenda fails to unpack the root causes of this GBV.

#### An analysis of UN security council resolutions

The Security Council is primarily responsible for the maintenance of peace and security. The UNSCRs contain the formal views and will of the UN body. UNSCR 1325, adopted in 2000, was the first to "take special measures to protect women and girls from...rape and other forms of sexual abuse...in situations of armed conflict..." This commitment was reiterated in 2008 with UNSCR 1820 which emphasized "that women and girls are particularly targeted by the use of sexual violence." Such violence is described as reaching "appalling levels of brutality." As well as categorizing wartime rape and sexual violence as war crimes, crimes against humanity, and/or acts of genocide, also noteworthy is the following statement (taken from UNSCR 1820):

[S]exual violence, when used or commissioned as a tactic of war in order to deliberately target civilians or as a part of a widespread or systematic attack against civilian populations, can significantly exacerbate situations of armed conflict and may impede the restoration of international peace and security.

This is reiterated in UNSCR 2106: "acts of sexual violence impede durable peace and security as well as sustainable development." Resolution 1820 states that preventing and responding to CRSV "can significantly contribute to the maintenance of international peace and security." Here all three stages of fetishization are at play:

- (1) Rape and sexual violence are decontextualized and generalized across all conflicts as 'widespread' and/or 'systematic' weapons of war (from a poststructuralist perspective universal truth claims such as this are impossible);
- (2) The violence is objectified as appalling and brutal, constituting

a war crime; and,

(3) An appeal is made to relevant actors to intervene to combat this violence.

On this final point, notwithstanding the £23million already raised by the G8 to address CRSV, in his address at the G8 reception, the former UK Foreign Secretary, William Hague, (Gov.UK, 2013) called for increased contributions from his G8 colleagues to support the global fight against sexual violence in conflict:

I hope that because the consequences of sexual violence in conflict are so grave, so damaging to the fabric of those societies, and have such a profound impact on international peace and security, that we the G8 will be able to unite around sensible and comprehensive action and that then, together, we can persuade other nations to join us as well.

Although UNSCR 1888 passed in 2009 reiterates similar issues raised in the previous resolutions, it also pays particular attention to the notion of populations at risk and the need to "promote full stability" using the help of "experts." Women and children are afforded "special protection due to the fact that they can be placed particularly at risk" (UNSCR 1888). UNSCR 1889, also passed in 2009, focuses on women's specific needs in postconflict situations, drawing attention to their right to humanitarian aid, in particular health services, including sexual and reproductive health. These discourses speak to biopolitcal practices of security. In this instance women (those who embody intelligible gender identities), as well as children, are singled out as (civilian) populations that must be protected. They, in particular, are existentially threatened by wartime rape and sexual violence. UNSCR 2106, passed in 2010, is the first resolution to use the phrase CRSV. Again the focus is on the widespread and systematic use of sexual violence in situations of armed conflict. By the time UNSCR 2106 is passed in 2013 boys and men, for the first time, are also recognized as victims of CRSV. Efforts to address the root causes of sexual violence in armed conflict also feature in this resolution and are framed as "central to deterrence and prevention." However, in subsequent reports no real effort is made to understanding the root causes of this violence and language that decontextualizes and homogenizes this violence prevails.

#### **RESULTS**

### The securitization of rape and sexual violence in Syria

The securitization of CRSV has been reproduced in reports and state communications about rape and sexual violence in Syria. To reiterate: stage one of the homogenizes fetishization process decontextualizes sexual violence and identifies it as the most dangerous form of conflict violence. Stage two involves the objectification of rape and sexual violence within media, policy and advocacy discourses. Reports by the UN commission (2013) and statements made by the SRSG-SVC, following her trip to Syria, inform us that: most parties of the conflict have carried out sexual violence with a high degree of sophistication. We are informed that it has been used against men, women, boys and girls (during house searches, at checkpoints, in detention centers) as a tactic of war to punish, humiliate, displace and extract information.

The brutal details of this violence are included (HRW, 2015). Rape is described as 'widespread' and 'systematic,' falling under the category of crimes against humanity and war crimes. Details of specific rapes, gang rapes and torture against both sexes - adults as well as children, are included. We also learn that "religious and ethnic minorities, as well as the lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender and intersex (LGBTI) individuals...have also been systematically persecuted, sexually tortured and killed"(Un News, 2015). Given earlier criticisms around the tendency for such reports to focus on the experiences of heterosexual female victims, this attention to the victimization of LGBTI individuals is welcome.

Unfortunately though, accounts of such violence seem to only serve the purpose of sensationalism and objectification. Brief, yet gory details of this violence are included. These are not used to underscore how gender and sexuality are exploited in the PE of this conflict; rather they are included for their shock value, once again speaking to the fetishixation of CRSV.

Despite claiming that rape and sexual violence are widespread and systematic, the final report of the UN commission recognizes that "under reporting and delayed reporting of sexual violence has rendered any assessment of its magnitude challenging" Commission, 2016, p.16). Indeed many other reports have highlighted that due to the stigma surrounding this violence - resulting in a culture of silence - obtaining accurate figures for the number of victims of CRSV is difficult. Yet, the use of "widespread" and "systematic" continues (The IRC, 2013). The second UN commission of 2014 uses a slightly different tactic. We learn from this report how fear of rape is causing many civilians to leave Syria. According to the IRC (2013) report, fear of rape is so significant that family members resort to marrying off their daughters to 'protect' them from rape. In addition, early marriage is used as a means of protecting girls from rape (The IRC, 2013; Spencer et al., 2015) - whilst forced marriage is used to safeguard the honor of daughters already victimized by sexual assault (FIDH, 2012; Save the Children, 2014).

Empirical research highlights how early marriage - a long accepted practice in Syria - has increased since the conflict began. Indeed, child marriage is of particular concern for Syrian girls in refugee communities in Jordan, Lebanon, Iraq and Turkey. For example, Jordon has witnessed the following increase in registered marriages involving girls under the age of eighteen: From 12% in 2011 to 18% in 2012 and, from 25% in 2013 to 32% in 2014 (Girls not Brides, 2017).

As mentioned earlier, the conflict in Syria has diminished employment and livelihood opportunities for civilians within and beyond the conflict zone. In Jordon, lack of employment opportunities for Syrians is also believed to be one of the main motivations for early marriage (Human Rights Council, 2016; Save the Children, 2014; Spencer et al. 2015; The Freedom Fund, 2016; The IRC, 2013; WILPF, 2016).

Despite attempts to provide for and protect their daughters, fathers' use of early and forced marriage is problematic as it involves young girls marrying much older men, thereby increasing their risk of violence, abuse and exploitation (Save the Children, 2014). It also, as highlighted earlier, impedes access to education (UNICEF, 2014; Women's Refugee Commission, 2016 hereafter WRC). Women who enter into marriage at a young age are required to leave school in order to care for their husbands or to begin their childbearing and childrearing responsibilities. These examples are included to highlight the range and complexity of GBV being perpetrated in Syria. This aim is not to diminish the impact rape is having on the civilian population.

The reports analyzed earlier not only set the tone for media coverage of the conflict in Syria, journalists have directly quoted them. For example Phoebe Greenwood published the following in 2013: "the UN has gathered evidence of systematic sexual assault of women and girls by combatants in Syria and describes rape as a 'weapon of war.'" She goes on: "in sprawling camps and overloaded host communities, aid workers report a soaring in the number of incidents of domestic violence and rampant sexual exploitation." Other reporters are more cautious. Janine Di Giovanni in her 2013 article reminds us that, despite reports suggesting rape has become an 'epidemic' in 'war-torn Syria' - used as a "deliberate tactic to terrorize and subjugate combatants and civilians"- these are based on unverified accounts and "using terms such as 'mass rape' or 'systematic rape' is dangerous for everyone involved."

Notwithstanding the acknowledgment that men and boys can be victims of CRSV, as demonstrated earlier, UNSCRs tend to highlight women's victimization as requiring special attention. Irigaray (1977, p. 84) draws attention to women's exploitation in exchange operations, specifically referencing sexual, economic, social and cultural exchanges. This study adds political to the list. Although Irigaray addresses women's exploitation specifically by men, her argument - that women are products, used and exchanged as though they were merchandise - can be applied to the discussion here about the fetishization of CRSV. This commodification of women and girls is taking place in Syria. In a statement on rape and sexual violence in Syria, and reminiscent of UNSCR 1889, the SRSG-SVC singles out women and girls as those "who have been disproportionally affected by this conflict." She goes on to detail specific confidence-building measures that must be put in place to protect women and girls (UN Office of SRSG-SVC, 2015).

In terms of the securitization of rape and sexual violence in Syria - which focuses almost exclusively on heterosexual females — these results highlight the following: women and girls who conform with accepted standards of gender intelligibility are treated as a population worthy of protection. Their experiences are homogenized and they are presented as a monolithic

third-world subject (Mohanty, 1988; Steans, 2008). This 'knowledge' is used to inform biopoltical practices of violence and global security.

"This is beyond something we've seen before"

The quote above is another statement made by Angelina Jolie. It was made before a House of Lords select committee on sexual violence in war. Referring specifically to rape and sexual violence committed by ISIS in Syria she goes on to say: "the most aggressive terrorist group in the world today knows what we know, knows that it is a very effective weapon...they are using it as a centrepoint of their terror and their way of destroying communities and families" (Guilbert, 2015).

In terms of addressing crimes committed by ISIS, Jolie is unequivocal: "we really have to have a very strong response at this time to this particular group." Returning to a point made earlier, as disturbing as these accounts are, and despite Jolie's claim, these actions are not unique to ISIS. The Japanese Imperial Army forced women and girls, referred to as 'Comfort Women', into sexual slavery during the Second World War. Women were also detained in 'rape camps' and used as sex slaves during the Bosnian genocide. In other reports (see the UN commission, 2013) and statements (this time made by the SRSG-SVC) ISIS have been singled out for their brutalization of women and for institutionalizing sexual violence as central to their ideology and operations. As illustrated by this headline: "ISIS enshrines a Theology of Rape. The systematic rape of women and girls from the Yazidi religious minority has become deeply enmeshed in the organization and the radical theology of the Islamic State" (Callimachi, 2015).

Indeed a number of reports have included details about the abduction and enslavement of Yazidi women (for example Human Rights Council, 2015). In 2016 the Human Rights Council produced a specific report on these attacks: 'They came to destroy' (it is worth noting that detailed acts of violence against men and boys are also included in the report). Notwithstanding the reports' claim that mass rape did not occur, the language used towards the latter part of the report contradicts this claim:

Yazidi women and girls, captured by ISIS and registered and sold in Syria and Iraq, are subjected to organized sexual violence on a massive scale occurring in the context of their sexual enslavement. Women and girls suffer multiple - sometimes hundreds - of rapes by their various fighter-owners (2016, p. 27 emphasis added).

In many of the news media headlines about ISIS and their use of rape and sexual violence, the first two stages of the fetishization process are at play. The atrocities committed by ISIS are described as "gutwrenching" and as a "despicable brand of destruction"

that "knows no bounds" (Sippel, nd). In terms of the language used to describe the group, they are referred to as: "Jihadi monsters" who pray on innocent young women forcing them into sexual slavery (Christodoulou, 2017); "twisted Jihadis" and "vile Islamic State (ISIS) fighters who swap pictures and prices of young Yazidi girls" (O'Brien, 2017). We are also informed that they released a "'rape handbook' to fighters, with 15 sickening new rules..." (Shammas, 2015), and that rape and slavery was used to "lure...UK ISIS recruits with a history of sexual violence" (Townsend, 2017). Finally, the then US Secretary of Sate, John Kerry, wrote the following on twitter: "there is evil in this world. ISIL = ugly, savage, inexplicable, nihilistic, valueless evil."

This singling out of the extremist terrorist 'other' can be traced back to the Bush-administrations' 'Global War on Terror' - a foreign policy narrative created in response to the 9/11 terror attacks. As Richter-Montpetit points out, with reference to a statement made by Bush: "this discourse essentializes and then pitches the 'civilized' nations in diametrical opposition to the 'terrorist'/ 'foreign fighter' 'who dwells in the dark corners of the earth..." (2007, p. 42). Within this narrative it becomes the duty of the west to bring democracy and civilization to roque states. In the words of Bush: we will "smoke the enemy out of their caves" (Nayak, 2006, p. 43). In a similar vein Shepherd (2006), in relation to the US intervention in Afghanistan, talks about Bush's claim that the enemy abroad is an 'Irrational Barbarian,' who engages in barbaric behavior towards women (see also Navak 2006 for a more detailed discussion of the US' orientalist project to save its state identity through infantilization, demonization, dehumanization and the sexual commodification of the 'Other').

This representation of 'Orientals' and the 'Orient' within western discourses is not new. Dating back to the classical period, these narratives continue to inform western responses to the Middle East (Richter-Montpetit, 2007). Orientalism, as coined by Said (1979), is based upon ontological and epistemological distinctions between the 'orient' and the 'occident', where the west dominates, restructures and has authority over this threatening, dangerous, mysterious 'Other.' For Said (1979, p. 300) orientalism is the systematic attempt to distinguish "between the West, which is rational, developed, humane, superior, and the Orient, which is aberrant, undeveloped, inferior." Furthermore, the Orient is considered a "hotbed of terrorism, ignorance, poverty, oppression, racism and misogyny" (Nyak, 2006, p. 46). This process of 'Othering' is reflected in global advocacy and foreign policy discourse. As highlighted by Mertens and Pardy (2017), during the Global Summit on Sexual violence in Conflict, Angelina Jolie uses the terms 'we' and 'us' repeatedly. She says:

"we live in safe countries, with doctors we can go to when we're hurt, police we can turn to when we're wronged, and institutions that protect us" (Jolie, 2014). This, as the authors point out, not only implies that our progressive modernity keeps us safe, it reproduces the colonial binary of 'us' and 'them' in both cultural and spatial terms. Furthermore, it hardens "the differences between saviors and victims, the free and the unfree" (Mertens and Pardy, 2017, p.959).

This rhetoric was also reiterated in John Kerry's (2014) speech at the Summit:

"[T]he civilized world will not tolerate that transgression, and there will be consequences for those who do...it ought to be personal for every man, woman and child on Earth, because it degrades and defiles the very idea of civilization. And the civilized world needs to come together and take a stand."

As illustrated from these results, accounts of crimes committed by ISIS in Syria have reproduced these ethnocentric and orientalist interpretations. Furthermore, these representations add to the cannon of gendered narratives pertaining to the war on terror. Indeed, Bush's overarching narrative linked "the fight against terrorism to a battle for the rights and dignity of women" (Steans, 2008, p.160). These results demonstrate that both then and now women are used as commodities within global policy making.

In terms of the PE of VAWG in Syria, these discursive representations have overshadowed the wide range of violence faced by women living in ISIS-controlled areas. With regards to the buying and selling of women and girls, as alarming as these accounts are, adopting a PE approach means acknowledging the complexity of trade transactions between the state, businesses and belligerents (Richani, 2016). In addition to using the sex trade to fund its terrorist activities. ISIS also sold oil to the Syrian government from the refineries it controlled in the north. Not only does this highlight the interdependent relationship between the different groups operating within the war machine in Syria (Richani, 2016), it demonstrates how sexual violence was not the only means by which ISIS funded its operations. This discussion enriches our understanding of the war economy in Syria.

In an effort to uncover more reliable sources about the nature and extent of CRSV in Syria, some activists have resorted to using crowd-sourced methods to collect this data. The WMC, specifically the Women Under Siege journalism project, is dedicated to researching how rape and other forms of sexualized violence are used during war and armed conflict. Using crowdsourcing technology allowing survivors. witnesses, and first-responders to respond via email, Twitter or directly to the site - the WMC have gathered real-time reports of rape, sexual assault and groping in Syria. It also documents the consequences and impact of this violence. In April 2013, Lauren Wolfe, the director, posted the following in her blog Syria has a massive rape crisis:

Although most coverage of the Syrian civil war tends to focus on the fighting between the two sides, this war, like most, has a more insidious dimension: rape has been reportedly used widely as a tool of control, intimidation, and humiliation throughout the conflict.

Using their crowd-sourced map the WMC (along with Syrian activists and journalists; Columbia University epidemiologists and the Syrian-American Medical Society) has gathered 162 unverified stories on CRSV in Syria between March 2011 and March 2013. These are broken down into 266 separate pieces of data (see Wolfe, 2013). The website provides a number of facts and figures relating to victims and perpetrators. The map indicates where an incident (these are broken down into categories) has taken place and users can click on it to retrieve more information. Oftentimes a link to the original article is provided. Search results for Syria contain blog discussions, videos, links to newspaper articles, and other types of information about rape and sexual violence in Syria (see WMC).

Based on unverified accounts of rape, gang rape and torture, the WMC posits that appalling acts of sexualized violence are being carried out against women, men, and children in Syria. They acknowledge however, that sexual violence is being used "haphazardly and not necessarily as an organized strategy" (Dr. Karestan Koenen, associate professor of epidemiology at the Mailman School of Public Health at Columbia University and the lead epidemiologist on the mapping project. See Wolfe, 2012). Despite this Lauren Wolfe (2012) continues to publish blogs stating that rape is being used as a strategy to "terrorize its people." These conflicting accounts are problematic when they are implicated in the securitization of CRSV, which has clear implications for international aid and development. Indeed, it was based on information provided on this website, and their crowd-sourced map, that William Hague deployed resources in the region.

Stage three of the fetishization process involves appealing to the international community to intervene. In terms of objectification (stage two) and the relationship between power and knowledge, we can see how the language used in discourses surrounding CRSV influences how the international community distributes aid and resources. Here knowledge is produced attesting to the alarming and brutal nature of wartime rape and sexual violence. This is used to mobilize international concern and interest. In terms of intervention (stage three), UNSCR 2106 explicitly "encourages Member States and donors to support national and international programs that assist victims of sexual violence," naming specifically the Trust Fund for Victims. Indeed, at the G8 reception, William Hague announced that the UK would contribute a further £500,000 to the International Criminal Court Trust Fund for Victims (Gov.UK, 2013). By April 2013 the UK - as part PSVI - had contributed £1.5million to this trust.

A year later at the Global Summit to end Sexual

Violence, the UK Government pledged a further £6million to support survivors of sexual violence in conflict, including £4.25million for the UN Trust Fund to end Violence against Women; £1million for the International Criminal Court Trust Fund for Victims; and, £750,000 for the International Organization for Migration. Both Finland and Bahrain announced €2m and US \$100,000, respectively, to the Stop Rape Now UN Fund for Action against Sexual Violence in Conflict (Gov.UK, 2015. hereafter UN Action). The mission statement of this organization is to end "sexual violence during and in the wake of conflict" and "respond effectively to the needs of survivors." Here CRSV is described as "a present-day emergency affecting millions of people, primarily women and girls." These statements, which also engage in the commodification of women and girls, are reminiscent of those made by the SRSG-SVC with regards to female victims in Syria. This was discussed earlier.

With regards to Syria, in December 2008, UN Action established a Multi-Donor Trust Fund to mobilize funds in the fight against CRSV. The webpage for this UN fund includes details of the various programmes, participating organizations and contributors that are involved in raising funds for this cause. These are broken down by country and region. According to the UN Action annual Multi-Partner Trust Fund (MPTF) report, as of December 31 2015, activities implemented under the Fund had reached US \$35m (see UN Multi-Partner Trust Fund Office). The MPTF office currently has two projects for addressing CRSV in Syria. These are: 'Preventing and Responding to SGBV with a Special Focus on Syrian CRSV, through Capacity Building, Advocacy and Knowledge Products;' and, 'Strengthen Prevention and Response to CRSV in the Syria Conflict and Other Forms of SGBV in Jordan through Improved Access to Justice and Engagement with Community Leaders.' The target for both projects is to raise US\$500,000.

#### DISCUSSION

The aims and objectives of this research were as follows:

- (1) Unpack the securitization of wartime rape and sexual violence;
- (2) Provide an original analysis of this phenomenon in the context of the ongoing crisis in Syria, paying particular attention to accounts that sensationalize and objectify atrocities perpetrated in ISIS-controlled areas of the Middle- East;
- (3) Engage in a poststructural analysis of the language used when discussing rape and sexual violence within global policy, advocacy and news media;
- (4) Provide specific and detailed examples of how this securitization agenda informs how funds are mobilized and how aid and resources are distributed in Syria;

(5) Highlight how the international PE of the Syrian conflict has been obscured by a securitization agenda that prioritizes rape and sexual violence.

According to Hirschauer (2014, p. 6): "[s]ecuritization is a deeply intersubjective process, meaning it is predicated upon an intense interplay between subjects" (Meger, 2016a, b; Mertens and Pardy, 2017). Poststructural feminists invite us to view the relationship between knower and known as fragile (Doty, 1996; Hansen, 2015; Steans, 2013; Wilcox, 2015). In this instance we must treat knowledge production (what is known) around/about CRSV by the securitization actors (the knowers) with caution for, as demonstrated, these discourses are implicated in the securitization of wartime rape and sexual violence (Hirshauer, 2014; Meger 2016a, 2015b; Mertens and Pardy, 2017) Earlier it was argued that discourses give meaning to things (Shepherd, 2015). As highlighted throughout, the existential threat component routinely applied to CRSV - wartime rape in particular- is persuasive and has the ability to inform global peace and development.

With regards to the first three objectives of this research (outlined above) this article has demonstrated how wartime rape and sexual violence are prioritized and politicized within international security. It examined discursive representations of rape and sexual violence in Syria by policymakers, activists and the news media. Adding to an existing body of work, it examined how these actors - whether in the context of CRSV more broadly, or with specific reference to Syria - have the power to produce certain 'truths' and 'knowledge' about this phenomenon that has implications for North-South biopolitical practices (Agathangelou and Turcotte, 2015; Brunner, 2016; Doty, 1996; McKinnon, 2016; Mohanty, 1988; Olivius, 2016a, 2016b; Saleh, 2016; Spivak, 1988; Steans, 2013).

Drawing upon discourse analysis and poststrucutral feminist perspectives findings identified the following within discursive representations of CRSV: the habitual use of the terms 'widespread' and 'systematic' to describe rape and sexual violence and, the universal application of the 'rape-as-a-weapon' of war narrative to understand/explain this violence. With regards to Syria, we are informed that rape and sexual violence have reached epidemic levels in the country. Reports of mass rape and systematic sexual assault - mainly against women and girls - dominated stories about this conflict (Alsaba and Kapilashrami, 2016; Crawford, Green and Parkinson, 2014; Meger 2016a, 2016b). As Alsaba and Kapilashrami (2016) point out - with specific reference to women - the spectrum of violence Syrian women and girls have been subjected to is wideranging.

Indeed, western news stories, global advocacy, and foreign policy rhetoric reproduce familiar orientalist accounts of violence perpetrated in the Global South. They also speak to gender and the body politic in the war on terror (Steans, 2008). In terms of our discussion

here, this violence is firmly placed within the weapon of war paradigm (Askin, 2003; Cohn, 2013; Buss, 2009; Card, 1996; Leatherman, 2011; Lentin, 1999; Mackenzie, 2010; Waller, 2012).

Addressing the fourth objective, the implication of these representations (stages one and two of the fetishisation of CRSV) was discussed. This was done in relation to the UN Fund for Action against Sexual Violence in Conflict and UK foreign aid investments in Syria and beyond (stage three of the fetishisation of CRSV). These accounts were also analyzed against the backdrop of the PE of violence in Syria. The results of this research lead to the following conclusion: the securitization of rape and sexual violence can be applied to Syria. As this analysis has revealed, this marginalizes other forms of GBV (Alsaba and Kapilashrami, 2016; Crawford et al., 2014; Freedman, 2016; Meger, 2016a, 2016b).

In response this article has drawn attention to the range of GBV committed in Syria. This includes both institutional and structural forms of violence. It was argued that a lack of access to employment is considered a form of structural violence. This was discussed in relation forced prostitution. A lack of access to education can also be added to this list. Whilst both sexes are affected - particularly when schools are bombed or used as detention centers girls, however, are disproportionately affected due patriarchal understandings regarding the sexual division of labor. In Syria restrictions placed upon women's mobility outside of the home impacts their ability to access education as well as formal employment. And, as highlighted, the use of early and forced marriage further restricts their access to education (Save the Children, 2014; UNICEF, 2014; WRC, 2016).

To reiterate: the aim has not been to diminish the atrocities being perpetrated in Syria. Rather, this study sought to draw attention to the selective focus on CRSV and the 'rape-as-a-weapon' of war narrative at the expense of other types of GBV committed against civilians. As such it enriches existing research on CRSV (see Baaz and Stern, 2013; 2014; Davies and True, 2015; Henry, 2016, 2014; Hirschauer, 2014; Leatherman, 2011; Schneider et al., 2015; Skjelsbæk, 2001; Wood, 2014, 2009).

In relation to the final objective, results demonstrate that this representation of the situation in Syria obscures the international PE of this conflict and fails to capture the complexity of this war. To rectify this we must examine how the various actors fighting in Syria, with their diverse ideologies and agendas, impact upon both civilian men and women within and beyond the country's borders. More research on the motivations of perpetrators will help us to better understand and respond to the increased risk and vulnerabilities faced by victims. In addition, as demonstrated here, understanding gender relations, ideologies and social structures - as well as forms of GBV prior to the outbreak of war – facilitates a better understanding of

these phenomena during conflict (Davies and True, 2015). Syria is no exception. Institutional and structural forms of gender inequality and discrimination framed the political, social and economic environment for Syrian women prior to the conflict (WILPF, 2016). This analysis highlights how these and other forms of interpersonal and structural forms of GBV are both produced and reproduced within and beyond the Syrian conflict zone.

This article has contributed to a better understanding of the complex relationship between economic globalization, neoliberalism and gendered coping strategies within the informal economy in Syria. As research demonstrates, men, for the most part, resorted to combat and criminal activities (Banwell, 2015; Peterson, 2009). Women, in the discussion provided here, engage in coping activities. Yet these strategies (as outlined earlier) are being obscured by a global security agenda that prioritizes a particular account of CRSV.

Indeed, failure to examine the gendered, economic and political contexts in which wartime rape and sexual violence occur – as well as the myriad ways in which it is deployed - will continue to impede efforts to eliminate this phenomenon and achieve peace. As True argued in 2010, a feminist political economy analysis "...should make us skeptical that current global initiatives, such as...the UN Security Council Resolutions on women, peace and security, will have a significant impact on eradicating violence against women" (True, 2010, p. 58). It is a sobering fact that her analysis is as valid today as it was eight years ago.

#### Conclusion

The article set out to answer the following: how do gendered dimensions of the Syrian conflict interact with macro-level economic changes; state-level policy changes (neoliberalism); and, local state, military and militia activities to:

- (1) Reinforce existing patterns of VAWG and
- (2) Expose them to new forms of GBV?

The results of this research demonstrate that GBV against women and girls has been maintained – and in some cases, exacerbated - within and beyond the conflict zone in Syria (honor killings, forced and underage marriage; and the links with access to education, DV, sexual harassment and rape). At the same time new forms of violence and discrimination have arisen (forced prostitution). This is attributed to the PE of the conflict.

#### **CONFLICT OF INTERESTS**

The author has not declared any conflict of interests.

#### **Acknowledgments**

I would like to thank Dr Fiddler for his support and encouragement.

#### **REFERENCES**

- Abboud S (2017). The economics of war and peace in Syria: Stratification and factionalization in the business community. Available at: https://tcf.org/content/report/economics-war-peace-syria/
- Agathangelou AM, Turcotte HM (2015). Postcolonial theories and challenges to 'first world-ism. In L. J. Shepherd, Gender matters in global politics: A feminist introduction to international relations. New York: Routledge pp.36-48.
- Alsaba K, Kapilashrami A (2016). Understanding women's experience of violence and the political economy of gender in conflict: The case of Syria. Reproductive Health Matters 24(47):5-17.
- Amnesty International (2016). I Want a safe place: Refugee women from Syria uprooted and unprotected in Lebanon. Available at: https://amnesty.org.pl/wp-content/uploads/2016/02/l-want-a-safe-place-1.pdf
- Anani G (2013). Dimensions of gender-based violence against Syrian refugees in Lebanon. Available at: http://www.fmreview.org/sites/fmr/files/FMRdownloads/en/detention/anani.pdf
- Aoláin FN (2016). The 'war on terror' and extremism: assessing the relevance of the women, peace and security agenda. Int. Aff. 92(2):275-291.
- Askin DK (2003). Prosecuting wartime rapes and other gender-related crimes under international law: Extraordinary advances, enduring obstacles. Berkeley J. Int. Law. 21:288-349.
- Baaz EM, Stern M (2013). Sexual violence as a weapon of war? Perceptions, prescriptions, problems in the Congo and beyond. New York: Zed Books.
- Banwell S (2015). Globalization masculinities, empire-building and forced prostitution: A critical analysis of the gendered impact of the neoliberal economic agenda in post-invasion/occupation Iraq. Third World Quart. 36(4):705-722.
- Beauchamp Z (2017). The war in Syria, explained: How Syria's civil war became America's problem. Available at: https://www.vox.com/2017/4/8/15218782/syria-trump-bomb-assad-explainer
- Black I (2016). Report on Syria conflict finds 11.5% of population killed or injured. Retrieved February 7, 2017, from The Guardian: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/feb/11/report-on-syria-conflict-finds-115-of-population-killed-or-injured
- Browne G (2018). Al Qaeda's 're-radicalization' schools lure ISIL fighters in Syria. Retrieved January 31, 2018, from The National: https://www.thenational.ae/world/mena/al-qaeda-s-re-radicalisation-schools-lure-isil-fighters-in-syria-1.697124
- Brunner C (2016). Expanding the combat zone. Int. Fem. J. Polit. 18(3):371-389.
- Buss DE (2009). Rethinking rape as a weapon of war. Fem. Leg. Stud. 17(2):145–163.
- Butler J (1990). Gender trouble. Feminism and the subversion of identity. New York: Routledge.
- Butler J (1993). Bodies that matter: On the discursive limits of "sex." London: Routledge.
- Callimachi R (2015). ISIS enshrines a theology of rape. Retrieved from January 25, 2017, from The New York Times: https://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/14/world/middleeast/isis-enshrines-a-theology-of-rape.html
- Card C (1996). Rape as a weapon of war. Hypatia. 11(4):5-18.
- Christodoulou H (2017). Rape became normal. Retrieved January 31, 2018, from The Sun: https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/4946783/woman-24-who-was-held-captive-as-an-isis-sex-slave-reveals-horror-at-hands-of-jihadimonsters/
- Chulov M (2017). Up to 13,000 secretly hanged in Syrian jail, says amnesty. Retrieved February 7, 2017, from The Guardian:

- https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/feb/07/up-to-13000-secretly-hanged-in-syrian-jail-says-amnesty
- Cockburn P (2017). While defeat of Isis dominates global attention, Al-Qaeda strengthens in Syria. Retrieved January 31, 2018, from The Independent: http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/middle-east/isis-defeat-al-quaeda-syria-grow-global-attention-islamist-terrorists-jihadis-un-us-west-iraq-raqqa-a7932881.html
- Cohen DK, Green AH, Wood EJ (2013). Wartime sexual violence: Misconceptions, implications, and ways forward. Special report of the United States institute of peace. Available at: https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/resources/SR323.pdf
- Cohn C (2013). Women and Wars: Toward a Conceptual Framework. In C. Cohn, Women and Wars. Cambridge: Polity Press. pp.1-35.
- Crawford KF (2013). From spoils to weapons: Framing wartime sexual violence. Gend. Dev. 21(3):505-517.
- Crawford KF, Green AH, Parkinson SE (2014). Wartime sexual violence is not just a "weapon of war." Retrieved January 31, 2017, from The Washington Post: https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2014/09/24/wartime-sexual-violence-is-not-just-a-weapon-of-war/?utm term=.25b6a421c746
- Davies SE, True J (2015). Reframing conflict-related sexual and gender-based violence: Bringing gender analysis back in. Secur. Dialogue. 46(6):495-512.
- Doty RL (1996). Imperial encounters: The politics of representation in North-South relations. Minneapolis, MN: University of Minnesota Press.
- Fogelman E (2012). Rape during the Nazi Holocaust: Vulnerabilities and motivations. In C. Rittner, J Roth, Rape: Weapon of War and Genocide. St Paul Minnesota: Paragon House, pp. 15-28.
- FIDH (2012). Violence against women in Syria: Breaking the silence. Briefing Paper. based on an FIDH assessment mission in Jordan. Available at: https://www.fidh.org/IMG/pdf/syria\_sexual\_violence-web.pdf
- Foucault M (1977). Discipline and punish: The birth of the prison (A. Sheridan, Trans.). London: Penguin.
- Foucault M (1978). The History of Sexuality. Volume I: An Introduction (R. Hurley, Trans.). London: Penguin.
- Freedman J (2016). Sexual and gender-based violence against refugee women: A hidden aspect of the refugee "crisis." Reprod. Health Matters 24(47):18-26.
- George N, Shepherd L (2016). Women, peace and security: Exploring the implementation and integration of UNSCR 1325. Int. Polit. Sci. Rev. 37(3):297-306.
- Girls not Brides (2017). Child marriage and the Syrian conflict: 7 things you need to know. Available at: http://www.girlsnotbrides.org/child-marriage-and-the-syrian-conflict-7-things-you-need-to-know/
- Gobat J, Kostial K (2016). International monetary fund working paper: Syria's conflict economy. Available at: https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/wp/2016/wp16123.pdf
- Gov.UK (2013). UK to contribute to ICC trust fund for victims of sexual violence. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/speeches/uk-to-contribute-to-icc-trust-fund-for-victims-of-sexual-violence
- Gov.UK (2015). 2010 to 2015 government policy: sexual violence in conflict. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/2010-to-2015-government-policy-sexual-violence-in-conflict/2010-to-2015-government-policy-sexual-violence-in-conflict
- Greenwood P (2013). Rape and domestic violence follow Syrian women into refugee camps. Retrieved February 27, 2017, from The Guardian: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/jul/25/rape-violence-syriawomen- refugee-camp
- Guilbert K (2015). Angelina Jolie warns Islamic State using rape on unprecedented scale. Retrieved February 13, 2018, from Reuters: https://www.reuters.com/article/us-britain-war-rape/angelina-jolie-warns-islamic-state-using-rape-on-unprecedented-scale-idUSKCN0R82JP20150908
- Gupta R (2016). Understanding the war in Syria and the roles of external players: Way out of the quagmire? The Round Table: The Commonwealth J. Int. Affairs. 105(1):29-41.

- Hansen L (2015). Ontologies, epistemologies, methodologies. In L. J.
  Shepherd, Gender matters in global politics: A feminist introduction to international relations. New York: Routledge, pp. 14-23.
  Henry N (2014). The fixation on wartime rape: Feminist critique and international criminal law. Soc. Leg. Stud. 23(1):93-111.
- Henry N (2016). Theorizing wartime rape. Deconstructing gender, sexuality, and violence. Gend. Soc. 30(1):44-56.
- Hirschauer S (2014). The securitization of rape: Women, war and sexual violence. London: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Human Rights Council (2015). Oral update of the independent international commission of inquiry on the Syrian Arab republic. (Report no A/HRC/29/CRP.3). UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner.
- Human Rights Council (2016). They came to destroy: ISIS crimes against the Yazidis' (Report No. A/HRC/32/CRP.2). UN Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner.
- Human Rights Watch (HRW) (2014). We are still here: Women on the front lines of Syria's conflict. Available at: https://www.hrw.org/report/2014/07/02/we-are-still-here/women-front-lines-syrias-conflict
- Human Rights Watch (HRW) (2015). Iraq: ISIS escapees describe systematic rape: Yezidi survivors in need of urgent are. Available at: https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/04/14/iraq-isis-escapeesdescribe-systematic-rape
- Inter-Agency (2013) Gender-based Violence and child protection among Syrian refugees in Jordan, with a focus on early marriage. Available at: http://www.refworld.org/docid/52cfa5d14.html
- Irigaray L (1977). The sex which is not one (C. Porter with C. Burke, Trans.). New York: Cornell University Press.
- Jolie A (2014). Foreign secretary's remarks at the opening of the global summit fringe. Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/news/foreign-secretarys-remarksat-the-opening-of-the-global-summit-fringe--2
- Kerry J (2014). Remarks at the global summit to end sexual violence in conflict. Available at: http://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2014/06/227553.htm.
- Kirby P (2012). How is rape a weapon of war? Feminist international relations, modes of critical explanation and the study of wartime sexual violence. Eur. J. Int. Relat. 19(4):797-821.
- Leatherman J (2011). Sexual violence and armed conflict. Cambridge: Polity Press.
- Lentin R (1999). The rape of the nation: Women narrativising genocide. Sociological Research Online. Available at: http://www.socresonline.org.uk/4/2/lentin.html
- Mackenzie M (2010). Securitizing sex? Int. Fem. J. Polit. 12(2):202-221.
- McKinnon SL (2016). Gender violence as global phenomenon: Refugees, genital surgeries, and neocolonial projects of the united states. Cult. Stud. Crit. Methodol. 16(4): 414-426.
- Meger S (2016a). Rape loot pillage: The political economy of sexual violence in armed conflict. New York: Oxford University Press.
- Meger S (2016b). The fetishization of sexual violence in international security. Int. Stud. Q. 60:149-159.
- Mertens C, Pardy M (2017). 'Sexurity' and its effects in eastern Democratic Republic of Congo. Third World Quart. 38(4):956-979.
- Mohanty C (1988). Under western eyes: Feminist scholarship and colonial discourses. Fem. Rev. 30: 61-88. Multi-Partner Trust Fund Office. Available at: http://mptf.undp.org/factsheet/fund/UNA00
- Nayak M (2006). Orientalism and 'saving' US state identity after 9/11. Int. Fem. J. Polit. 8(1):42-61.
- O' Bagy E (2013). The free Syrian army. Middle east security report. Institute for the study of war. Available at: http://www.understandingwar.org/sites/default/files/The-Free-Syrian-Army-24MAR.pdf
- O'Brien Z (2017). Horror of ISIS sex slave app: Virgins put on sale by twisted jihadis. Retrieved January 31, 2018, from The Express: https://www.express.co.uk/news/world/824163/ISIS-sex-slave-app-Virgins-sale-twisted-jihadis-Raqqa-Syria-latest-Yazidi-women-ISIS-wives
- Olivius E (2016a). Refugee men as perpetrators, allies or troublemakers? Emerging discourses on men and masculinities in humanitarian aid. Women's Stud. Int. Forum. 56:56-65.
- Olivius E (2016b). Constructing humanitarian selves and refugee

- others. Int. Fem. J. Polit. 18(2):270-290.
- Peterson VS (2009). Gendering informal economies. In: N. Ali-Ali, N. Pratt, Women and war in the middle east: Transnational perspectives. London: Zed Books. pp. 34-64.
- Puechguirbal N (2010). Discourses on gender, patriarchy and resolution 1325: A textual analysis of un documents. Int. Peacekeeping. 17(2):172-187.
- Richani N (2016). The Political Economy and Complex Interdependency of the War System in Syria. Civil Wars. 18(1):45-68.
- Richter-Montpetit M (2007). Empire, desire and violence: A queer transnational feminist reading of the prisoner 'abuse' in Abu Ghraib and the question of gender equality. Int. Fem. J. Polit. 9(1):38-59.
- Said E (1979). Orientalism. New York: Vintage Books.
- Saleh L (2016). (Muslim) woman in need of empowerment. Int. Fem. J. Polit. 18(1):80-98.
- Sami S, Williams HA, Karause S, Onyango MA, Burton A, Tomczyk B (2013). Responding to the Syrian Crisis: The Needs of Women and Girls. The Lancet. 383:1179–1181.
- Save the Children (2014). Too young to wed: The growing problem of child marriage among Syrian girls in Jordan. Available at: http://www.savethechildren.org/atf/cf/%7B9def2ebe-10ae-432c-9bd0-
- df91d2eba74a%7D/TOO\_YOUNG\_TO\_WED\_REPORT\_0714.PDF
- Schmitt E, Mazzetti M (2013). U.S. intelligence official says Syrian war could last for years. Retrieved February 27, 2017, from The New York Times: http://www.nytimes.com/2013/07/21/world/middleeast/us-intelligence-official-says-syrian-war-could-last-for-years.html
- Schneider G, Banholzer L, Albarracin L (2015). Ordered rape: A principal—agent analysis of wartime sexual violence in the DR Congo. Violence Against Women. 21(11):1341-1363.
- Shaheen K (2017). Al-Qaida-linked militants' advance throws west's Syria plans into disarray. Retrieved January 31, 2018, from The Guardian: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/aug/04/al-qaida-linked-militants-advance-throws-wests-syria-plans-into-disarray
- Shammas J (2015). ISIS release 'rape handbook' to fighters, with 15 sickening new rules revealed. Retrieved January 31, 2018, from The Mirror: https://www.mirror.co.uk/news/world-news/isis-release-rape-handbook-fighters-7087004
- Shepherd LJ (2006). Veiled references: Constructions of gender in the Bush administration discourse on the attacks on Afghanistan post-9/11. Int. Fem. J. Polit. 8(1):19-41.
- Shepherd LJ (2015). Constructing civil society: Gender, power and legitimacy in united nations peacebuilding discourse. Eur. J. Int. Relat. 21(4):887-910.
- Siddiqui M (2014). Isis: A contrived ideology justifying barbarism and sexual control. Retrieved February 23, 2017, from The Guardian: https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2014/aug/24/isisideology-islamic-militants-british-appeal-iraq-syria
- Sippel Serra (nd). Rape in conflict continues. Retrieved February 3, 2018, from The Huffington Post:https://www.huffingtonpost.com/serra-sippel/rape-in-conflictcontinue\_b\_5766048.html
- Skjelsbæk I (2001). Sexual violence and war: Mapping out a complex Relationship. Eur. J. Int. Relat. 7(2):211-237.
- Spencer R, Usta J, Essaid A, Shukri S, El-Gharaibeh Y, Abu-Taleb H, Awwad N et al (2015). Gender based violence against women and girls displaced by the Syrian conflict in south Lebanon and north Jordan: Scope of violence and health correlates.
- Spivak GC (1988). Can the subaltern speak? In C. Nelson, L. Grossberg (Eds.). Marxism and the interpretation of culture. Basingstoke: Macmillan Education, pp. 271-313.
- Steans J (2008). Telling stories about women and gender in the war on terror. Glob. Soc. 22(1):159-175.
- Steans J (2013). Gender and international relations: Theory, practice, and policy. (3<sup>rd</sup> ed.). Cambridge: Polity Press. Stop Rape Now. Available at: http://www.stoprapenow.org/uploads/aboutdownloads/1380734130. pdf
- The Freedom Fund (2016). Struggling to survive: Slavery and exploitation of Syrian refugees in Lebanon. Available at: http://freedomfund.org/wp-content/uploads/Lebanon-Report-FINAL-

- 8April16.pdf
- The International Rescue Committee (2013). Syria: A regional crisis. The IRC commission on Syrian refugees. Available at: http://utra.sa.utoronto.ca/files/2013/10/IRCReportMidEast20130114 .pdf The Syrian Network for Human Rights. Available at: http://sn4hr.org/blog/2017/01/01/30737/
- The Syrian Centre for Policy Research (SCPR) (2015). Syria: Confronting fragmentation. impact of Syrian crisis report.
- Townsend M (2017). Rape and slavery was lure for UK Isis recruits with history of sexual violence. Retrieved January 31, 2018, from The Observer: https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/oct/07/isis-rape-slavery-british-recruits-islamic-state
- True J (2010). The political economy of violence against women: A feminist international relations perspective. Aust. Fem. Law J. 32(1):39-59.
- True J (2012). The political economy of violence against women. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- UNICEF (2013). Assessment of the impact of GBV on male youth and boys among Syrian and Syrian/Palestinian refugees in Lebanon. Available at: http://daleelmadani.org/sites/default/files/tenders/TOR%20Study11 052013.pdf
- UNICEF (United Nations Children's Fund) (2014). A study on early marriage in Jordon. Available at: https://www.unicef.org/mena/UNICEFJordan\_EarlyMarriageStudy2 014(1).pdf.
- United Nations General Assembly (2013) Report of the independent international commission of inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic 22<sup>nd</sup> session, 5<sup>th</sup> February U.N. Doc. A/HRC/22/59.
- United Nations General Assembly (2014) Report of the independent international commission of inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic 27<sup>th</sup> session, 13<sup>th</sup> August U.N. Doc. A/HRC/27/60.
- United Nations General Assembly (2015a) Report of the independent international commission of inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic, 27th session, 5<sup>th</sup> February U.N. Doc. A/HRC/28/69.
- United Nations General Assembly (2015b) Report of the independent international commission of inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic, 30th session, 13<sup>th</sup> August. U.N. Doc. A/HRC/30/48.
- United Nations General Assembly (2016) Report of the independent international commission of inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic, 33rd session, 11<sup>th</sup> August. U.N. Doc. A/HRC/33/55.
- UNHCR (2015). Woman alone: The fight for survival by Syria's refugee women. Available at: http://www.unhcr.org/ar/53bb8d006.pdf
- UN News (2015). Syria: senior UN official calls for immediate end to use of sexual violence by all sides as weapon of war. Available at: https://news.un.org/en/story/2015/12/518622-syria-senior-un-official-calls-immediate-end-use-sexual-violence-all-sides#.WnHW1K2cYwT
- United Nations Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) (2000) Resolution 1325.S/2000/1325.
- United Nations Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) (2008) Resolution 1820.S/2008/1820.
- United Nations Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) (2009) Resolution 1888.S/2009/1888.
- United Nations Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) (2010). Resolution 1960. S/2010/1960.
- United Nations Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) (2013) Resolution 2106. S/2010/2106.
- United Nations Security Council Resolution (UNSCR) (2015). Fight against sexual violence in conflict reaches 'new juncture', security council told. Available at: https://www.un.org/press/en/2015/sc11862.doc.htm
- Universal Periodic Review (2016). Human rights violations against women and girls in Syria.' Submission to the United Nations universal periodic review of the Syrian Arab republic. 26<sup>th</sup> session. 25 July. Available at: https://www.madre.org/sites/default/files/PDFs/Syria%20UPR%20s ubmission%20Final.pdf
- Waller JE (2012). Rape as a tool of 'othering' in genocide. In C. Rittner, J Roth, Rape: weapon of war and genocide. St Paul Minnesota: Paragon, pp. 83-100.
- Wilcox LB (2015). Bodies of Violence: Theorizing embodied subjects

- in international relations. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Wolfe L (2012). The ultimate assault: Charting Syria's use of rape to terrorize its people. [Blog post] Available at: http://www.womenundersiegeproject.org/blog/entry/the-ultimate-assault-charting-syrias-use-of-rape-to-terrorize-its-people
- Wolfe L (2013). Syria has a massive rape crisis. [Blog post]. Available at http://www.womenundersiegeproject.org/blog/entry/syria-has-a-massive-rape-crisis
- Women's International League for Peace and Freedom (WILPF) (2016). Violations against women in Syria and the disproportionate impact of the conflict on them. NGO summary report. Universal periodic review of the Syrian Arab republic. Available at: http://wilpf.org/wpcontent/uploads/2016/06/WILPF\_VAW\_HC-2016\_WEB-ONEPAGE.pdf
- Women's Media Centre. Women's media center's women under siege. Available at: https://womenundersiegesyria.crowdmap.com/
- Wood EJ (2009). Armed groups and sexual violence: When is wartime rape rare? J. Polit. Soc. 37(1):131-162.

- Wood EJ (2014). Conflict-related sexual violence and the policy implications of recent research. Sexual Violence in Armed conflict: Int. Rev. Red Cross. 96(894):457-478.
- Women's Refugee Commission (2016). A girl no more: The changing norms of child marriage in conflict. Available at: https://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/Changing-Norms-of-Child-Marriage-in-Conflict.pdf